
A training programme was organized for statistical instructors in 
health training institutions, in which 40 persons participated. A 
meeting of high ranking decision-makers was held to discuss the 
development of a management information system. Another activity was 
the organization of a consultative meeting of representatives from 
various health and health-related agencies which use and produce 
health information. This meeting was convened with the aim of 
identifying unreliable health statistical data and recommending or 
designing technology and methodology for improving such information. 
Financial support for conducting these meetings was provided by WHO. 

7. DEVELOPMENT OF HEALTH MANPOWER 

The WHO health manpower development programme is aimed at: (1) streng- 
thening the links between manpower planning, training and management 
in each country of the Region, to enable it to produce the right kind 
and sufficient numbers of health workers and to use them effectively; 
( 2 )  ensuring that the basic training programmes for all types of 
health workers are directly related to the provision of primary health 
care within the framework of "~ealth for All by the Year 2000"; ( 3 )  
stimulating the countries to collaborate with and help one another in 
all areas involving health manpower development, with the overall 
objectives of fostering technical cooperation and strengthening 
national self-sufficiency in dealing with their own most pressing 
problems, and (4) promoting greater awareness and acceptance in 
high-priority areas such as "team training", "the effective use of 
traditional health workers", and "fostering research capability in 
health services and manpower development (HSMD)". 

The Organization has therefore further strengthened its efforts to 
assist Member countries in: developing structures so as to bring 
manpower planning, training and management into alignment with one 
another; determining the priority needs for primary health care and 
helping the training institutions to reorient their programmes in 
these critical directions; developing national and regional teacher 
training programmes so that teachers will adopt more systematic and 
relevant approaches in training future health workers, and providing 
greater support for research and the use of research results in train- 
ing and in the provision of primary health care. 

Health Manpower Planning 

Countries of the Region are evincing increasing interest in under- 
taking health manpower planning. It is noted that "Health Manpower 
Planning and Community Participation for Primary Health Care" was the 
subject for technical discussions at the thirty-third session of the 
Regional Committee in 1980. 

BANGLADESH formed a steering committee for health manpower plan formu- 
lation in 1980. A situation report has already been prepared, and a 
national health manpower plan formulation exercise was carried out in 
June 1981. 

BURMA has undertaken the preparation of a health manpower development 
project as part of the buch larger task of formulating its country 
health programme. 



In INDONESIA, efforts are being made to strengthen the overall health 
manpower planning capabilities in the Bureau of Health Planning, 
Ministry of Health. Emphasis is being placed on the development of 
trends and projections of the required manpower and skills in each 
province within the framework of the medium-term and long-term 
development plans. 

WHO has provided assistance to the Bureau of Health Planning in asses- 
sing the training as related to utilization, and in analysing policy 
related to health manpower development. A US AID team is also assist- 
ing the Bureau in selected aspects of manpower planning, personnel 
administration,training and the development of a manpower information 
system. 

NEPAL conducted a national workshop on the methodology of health 
manpower planning, followed by an exercise in health manpower 
formulation. 

In SRI LANKA, health manpower planning is undertaken as part of 
health planning and management. The approach is to conduct limited 
studies directly related to the expressed needs of the decision- 
makers, such as the recent study on the manpower staffing structure 
of the health services. 

In THAILAND, a health services and manpower development centre is 
being established as part of the health development network of the 
Ministry of Public Health. Joint meetings on health manpower planning 
have been held between the Ministries of Public Health and Universi- 
ties. Health manpower planning and management concepts and skills 
have been introduced into all programmes at the Faculty of Public 
Health of Mahidol University in Bangkok. 

An inter-country workshop on health manpower planning methodology was 
held in Colombo, Sri Lanka, during December 1980 - January 1981, to 
train senior administrators and educators from the Region. 

Bangladesh and Burma are participating in the inter-regional project 
on the study of the development of simple methodologies for health 
manpower projects, organized by WHO Headquarters. 

Coordination between the Health Services and Education Sectors 

The Regional Office co-sponsored with the World Federation of Medical 
Education (WFME) a Bi-regional Seminar on Education and Health Care, 
held in Manila in March 1980. It is also actively involved in the 
planning and organization of the World Conference on Education and 
Health Care, also being co-sponsored with the WFME and scheduled to 
be held in India in 1982. 

Training in Health Services Mananement 

The inter-regional activity to develop training programmes in order 
to improve the management of primary health care personnel is 
continuing in Burma, India and Sri Lanka. 



In BURMA, task analyses of some health personnel have been undertaken 
as a basis for developing the management training programme. 

In INDONESIA,WHO is assisting the Department of Health in its efforts 
to develop trained managers in health manpower through fellowships, 
group educational activities and training courses for physicians and 
health centre staff, in order to improve management and service 
delivery. 

A Consultation on Management Training and Work Studies was organized 
ac WHO Headquarters in June 1981, to prepare proposals for support to 
a programme for training in health management, to develop a basis for 
the organization of an inter-regional network of health management 
training programmes and to review the methodology of work studies and 
task analysis. 

Development of Health Team Training 

An expert group meeting held in October 1980 in the Regional Office 
clarified the concept of "team-work" in the context of the South-East 
Asia Region, defined the essential components constituting team-work, 
and developed guidelines for such training. With the use of these 
guidelines, a survey is to be undertaken to determine the status of 
primary health care teams and their functioning in the countries of 
the Region. The recommendations of the expert group will be followed 
up at an inter-country meeting planned in 1981, which, in turn, will 
be followed by meetings at the national level, where country-specific 
plans to promote team work in the delivery of primary health care 
will be developed. 

In THAILAND,a national meeting for senior nursing staff was conducted 
on "team work". With consultative help, community-oriented nursing 
curricula are now being introduced at Chulalongkorn University. 

Employment and Working Conditions of Health Personnel 

Contractual agreements were signed in 1980 with Indonesia (Directorate 
of Hygiene and Sanitation, Ministry of Health) and 'with Thailand 
(Faculty of Public Health, Mahidol University, Bangkok) for studies 
on the employment and working conditions of sanitarians and auxiliary 
sanitarians. The studies are in progress. 

Research in Health Manpower Development 

A consultant visited Bangladesh, Burma, Indonesia, Sri Lanka and 
Thailand to assist national staff in selecting major problems in the 
area of health manpower development - particularly with respect to 
the provision of primary health care - that would benefit from well 
designed research investigations. The principal research problems 
identified include: (1) factors which motivate health workers to 
provide care in rural areas; ( 2 )  the need to monitor the content of 
training programmes for auxiliary health workers to ensure that they 
are relevant to real health needs; (3 )  case studies of the strategies 
that might best be used to reorientate the training towards community 
needs, and ( 4 )  choosing effective methods to convert uni-purpose 
health workers into multi-purpose personnel. 



Another consultant helped national personnel in Indonesia, Nepal and 
Thailand to focus attention on specific problems which lend them- 
selves to research in the area of medical education. 

The Regional Office participated in a WHO Headquarters Working Group 
on the "Assessment of Health Workers' Performance". lhese studies, 
the central concern of which is the evaluation of health workers in 
the context of primary health care, are being conducted in Nepal and 
Sri Lanka. 

7.1 Medical Education 

7.1.1 Undergraduate Medical Education 

The objective of health for all cannot be attained until and unless 
training programmes for all health workers are directly related to 
pressing and urgent health problems and are geared to the effective 
provision of primary health care. Over the last few years consider- 
able efforts have been made in the Region to reorientate the contents 
of medical education programmes, and to revise substantially the 
methods by which these programmes are planned, implemented and 
evaluated. In spite of the resources mobilized by Member countries, 
by the Organization itself and by other agencies, the following major 
problems and difficulties remain: (a) The contents of the curricula 
in some countries are still oriented towards the developed countries 
and do not prepare doctors for primary health care work, thus contri- 
buting directly to the migration of doctors; (b) Many of the under- 
graduate programmes are largely theoretical and not tuned to equip 
students with the necessary practical skills to enable them to work 
as members of health care teams, or to manage a rural health centre 
on minimal resources, and (c) Very few countries in the Region 
possess teachers with the skills to produce locally-relevant and 
problem-centred teaching and learning materials. These and other 
problems must be tackled on a country-wide and Regionride basis, in 
order to keep up the momentum of HFAl2000. 

During the course of the year, the Organization continued to assist 
medical colleges in all the countries in reorientating their 
curricula and making them relevant to the needs of the community. 

In BANGLADESH,following a review of the project on medical education, 
the main purpose of which was to reorient and remodel medical educa- 
tion at both undergraduate and post-graduate level, it was decided 
that the project should be reformulated with new strategies. In April 
1981, a joint UNDP/WHO mission visited Bangladesh to make recommenda- 
tions regarding the new project on "Assistance to the Centre for 
Medical Education and Development". 

'Ihe Bangladesh Medical Council, together with the Ministry of Health, 
reviewed the existing undergraduate medical curriculum in March 1981 
and formulated reconmendations for redesigning it. 

During the fiscal year 1980-81, three more medical colleges were 
opened by the Government, one each at Khulna and Pabna and an under- 
graduate medical college component at the Institute of Post-graduate 
Medicine and Research at Dacca. 



An important part of the WHO fellowships programme is the provision 
of post-graduate training for teachers in the pre-clinical sciences, 
in order to meet the acute shortage in the existing and newly opened 
medical colleges. 

In BURMA, a consultant assisted the Directorate General of Medical 
Education in reviewing the need for strengthening communication 
skills in the English language for medical students, and in developing 
a plan in this regard. If effective, this project will have implica- 
tions for other countries in the Region which have the same problem 
of a low proficiency in English among students of health training 
institutes. 

In DPR KOREA, the Organization collaborates in the programme for 
equipping medical teachers with improved linguistic skills. 

A long-term staff member has continued to provide consultative 
assistance to the State Medical Institute, Ulan Bator, MONGOLIA. 

In NEPAL, long-term consultative assistance to the Institute of 
Medicine, Tribhuvan University, has been provided. Many training 
programmes for teachers of all categories of health workers have been 
held. Short-term consultants have assisted the Institute in revising 
its training programmes in clinical pharmacology, community medicine 
and anatomy. A feasibility study was carried out concerning the use 
of Birgunj and Pokhara zonal hospitals as out-reach teaching hospitals 
for the Institute. A decision to use the hospitals in this manner 
could go a long way towards ensuring orientation of all medical 
training directly to community needs. 

SRI LANKA has been receiving fellowships in support of the qualitative 
improvement of undergraduate training programmes, which will be most 
important in view of the estabIishment of further training institutes 
at Galle and Jaffna. 

A short-term consultant assigned to THAILAND has submitted a very 
wide-ranging report concerning the ways in which medical education 
might best be reoriented towards community needs; the feasibility of 
using provincial and district hospitals for teaching medical students 
and a range of options for solving the problem of over-concentration 
of physicians in the cities. Recommendations have been made for 
establishing innovative, community-oriented institutions in rural 
areas. 

The universities, together with the Ministry of Public Health, are 
actively undertaking a reorientation of the training programmes for 
health personnel, particularly of medical students, to support 
national health development. 

7.1.2 Post-graduate Medical Education 

The Organization has continued to provide support for the development 
of post-graduate medical education in the Region. 

In BANGLADESH, consultative assistance has been provided to the 
National Institute of Preventive and Social Medicine, Dacca, in 



developing competency-based courses in biostatistics, and for the 
creation of a statistical cell within the Institute. 

In INDONESIA, since 1979 the Consortium of Medical Sciences has been 
working on programmes for the establishment of post-graduate education 
in the basic sciences. Long-term consultative support has been provid- 
ed to the Faculty of Public Health, University of Indonesia. During 
the period under review the assistance was mainly directed towards 
improving the training programmes, all of which are learner-centred 
and competency-based, in the Department of Occupational and Environ- 
mental Health. 

In SRI LANKA, with the Government's decision to provide post-graduate 
education within the country as well as to hold post-graduate examina- 
tions locally from 1980, the Post-graduate Institute of Medicine was 
reconstituted by an Act of Parliament in January 1979 to enable it to 
assume a new role. Nine boards of studies have since been established, 
i.e.,in surgery, medicine,cammunity medicine, anaesthesia, obstetrics 
and gynaecology, paediatrics, radiology, pathology and general 
practice. Local post-graduate examinations have been conducted in MD 
Community Medicine, US Surgery Part I, MD Medicine Part I and MS 
Obstetrics and Gynaecology Part I. WHO consultants were provided to 
act as external examiners for these examinations. 

WHO also assisted in developing the library facilities for post- 
graduate students in Colombo and Kandy. 

In THAILAND, the Organization has been helping the Faculty of Public 
Health, Mahidol University, to train national teaching staff as well 
as to develop educational curricula and an evaluation methodology. 
During 1980, consultants in veterinary public health and nurse 
practitioner evaluation collaborated with the Faculty of Public 
Health. 

As a follow-up of the Consultation meeting held in 1978, which had 
reconmended that a network of national training institutes be formed 
to collaborate and share the facilities and expertise in a mutually 
supportive and complementary manner, an expert group was called 
together in the Regional Office in October 1980 to consider details 
of the establishment of such a network. A regional meeting was held 
in February 1981 at the All-India Institute of Hygiene and Public 
Health, Calcutta, to discuss the activities of a regional network of 
public health training institutes. The participants developed the 
details, prepared a work schedule with time targets and undertook 
responsibility for the various activities. 

The Regional Office participated in the Third International Congress 
of the World Federation of Public Health Associations, held in 
Calcutta in February 1981. 

Representatives from the countries of this region as well as Regional 
Office staff participated in the Ninth Inter-regional Meeting of 
Directors or Representatives of Schools of Public Health for the 
African, Eastern Mediterranean, South-East Asia and Western Pacific 
Regions of WHO, held in Cotonou, Benin, in March 1981. 



7.1.3 Continuing Education 

In order to attain the goal of health for all through the primary 
health care approach, all categories of health workers are faced with 
formidable challenges concerning their roles and the various c i r c w  
stances under which they have to practise their professions. Continu- 
ing education is regarded as one of the essential means for helping 
them to keep their knowledge as up to date as possible, and to acquire 
the skills and attitudes needed to respond to changing health needs. 

An inter-country project on continuing education for all categories 
of health workers has provided assistance through the organization of 
consultative meetings and workshops and the distribution of relevant 
publications. 

7.1.4 Teacher Training Programes 

The development of teacher training programes continues to play a 
pivotal role in many support activities. Teacher training, if appro- 
priately planned and implemented, can be expected to contribute 
directly to the qualitative improvement of the training programmes 
for preparing all types of health workers. It would include assistance 
to teachers (a) in developing curricula which are based on high 
priority health needs, competency-based and learner- and problem- 
centred; (b) in evaluating the quality of the health workers that 
they are producing, using their findings to improve further the 
quality of their training programes, and (c) in planning, producing, 
using and evaluating problem-based health learning materials which 
are relevant to both high priority health needs and the health 
workers' job descriptions. It would also include assistance to 
institutions, and to the countries in the ~egion, in developing their 
own structures so as to encourage the promotion of relevant teacher 
training programmes. 

In Sri Lanka and Thailand, the two Regional Teacher Training Centres 
continued to provide courses in educational science for teachers of 
health professionals. They organized a wide range of short courses on 
such topics as construction of self-learning packages, attitudes and 
their measurement, clinical evaluation techniques and the concept of 
the health care team. 

In INDIA, the National Teacher Training Centre at the Jawaharlal 
Institute for Post-graduate Medical Education and Research, 
Pondicherry, has conducted two two-week courses in educational 
planning and evaluation for medical school teachers. A second 
National Teachers' Training Centre has been established at the 
Post-graduate Institute in Chandigarh, and it is now developing 
training programmes for teachers in northern India. 

INDONESIA, which has been assisted through the provision of short- 
term consultants, has designated five national teachers' training 
centres. Every government medical school already possesses an 
educational unit, and during the past year efforts were made to 
develop similar units in all the dental schools in the country. 



7.2 Education and Training in Maternal 
and Child Health 

Development of national self-reliance in education and training in 
maternal and child health care is a priority concern in WHO activities 
at country level. Towards this end and in the spirit of TCDC, imple- 
mentation of a regional teacher education program in maternal and 
child health, using the existing training facilities in the Region, 
has been stimulated. The Organization's technical cooperation aims at 
ensuring that the training content in basic and continuing education 
programnes in MCH for all levels of health workers is specifically 
oriented towards the tasks to be performed and geared to the primary 
health care approach. As a follow-up of the UNICEPIWHO Course for 
Senior Teachers of Child Health, educational materials were supplied 
to some former fellows to help them strengthen and support the child 
health education programmes in their respective national teacher 
institutions. 

In BURMA, WHO supported training programmes for lady health visitors, 
midwives and auxiliary midwives. The role of the traditional birth 
attendant ("let-the") in primary health care continued to be promoted. 
A pilot training programme for let-the's was established with emphasis 
on asepsis and safety during delivery. 

In INDIA, training under the re-modelled undergraduate paediatric 
curriculum was started again, based on the findings of an evaluation. 
The programme on the teaching of MCH as well as paediatrics to medical 
undergraduates and interns continued to receive support through intra- 
country fellowships. The usefulness of the "Handbook on Delivery of 
Care to Mothers and Children in a Community Development Block" as a 
teachingllearning manual for faculty members, undergraduates and 
interns was assessed and confirmed by a WHO consultant. The Ad hoc 
Committee on Paediatric Education reviewed the second draft of the 
"Handbook on Child Health" and made necessary recommendations. The 
final draft is now under preparation. 

The in-service training programme in MCH for primary health centre 
physicians was evaluated by another WHO consultant. District-level 
obstetricians and paediatricians were trained in perinatal and 
neonatal care through national workshops organized with the aid of 
grants. As a follow-up of the WHO inter-regional course on "Fertility 
Management and MCH Caret',some of the former fellows were provided with 
educational materials to help to strengthen national institutions. 

In MONGOLIA, emphasis was laid on giving training in MCH to health 
personnel at aimak level, through the organization of national 
seminars and courses and the award of fellowships for study outside 
the country. WHO consultants provided technical support for the 
training of national workers in the methodology for research projects 
in MCH, including infant and child nutrition. 

In NEPAL., training in MCH and family planning was integrated with 
that of peripheral-level workers, including panchayat-based personnel. 



The training of health manpower to strengthen MCH referral services 
was supported through fellowships for study outside the country. 

In SRI W, the training of medical officers in performing steri- 
lizations continued. Orientation and on-the-job training for family 
health workers in using the available manuals was also undertaken. It 
was planned to make an evaluation of the impact on family health 
programmes of the training of various categories of health workers. 

In THAILAND, training in MCH and family planning for different levels 
of health personnel was supported through the organization of 
appropriate national seminars, workshops and courses. Fellowships, 
for studies both within and outside the Region, were also awarded. 

7 . 3  Education and Training in Sanitary Engineering 

As mentioned in the last Annual Report,practical training of environ- 
mental health personnel to meet the needs of Member countries in the 
coming decade is being reoriented. 

To start with, fellowships for senior staff are being recast to make 
the content of the studies more relevant. 

During this year, a group of engineers from India were sent to the 
World Bank on a special orientation mission on project "pre- 
feasibility" and project preparation, evaluation and appraisal. After 
being briefed, they accompanied World Bank staff on country missions. 
By becoming familiar with the criteria used by the World Bank for 
project formulation and appraisal, the Government of India plans 
eventually to set up project cells at the central level and urge State 
governments to do so at State level, to ensure that all projects 
prepared will be sound,from the social, institutional,economic, public 
health and financial aspects, to be able to attract both internal and 
external investment. 

A short management course is being arranged for senior managers at 
central or state level. 

In order to monitor pollution of inland and coastal waters a special 
three-month course was organized at the International Institute for 
Hydraulic and Environmental Engineering, Delft, Netherlands, and 
started in mid-June 1981. 

As stated earlier, consultative support was provided to INDONESIA for 
improving the training programe in sanitary engineering at the 
Department of Occupational and Environmental Health. 

In the planning,management, implementation, operation and maintenance 
of small water supplies, difficulties are experienced in arranging 
group educational and observation tours in selected countries. The 
necessary mechanism is being evolved to tackle these problems, and it 
expected that these difficulties will be overcome shortly and regular 
exchange group visits may be arranged to foster TCDC. 



7 . 4  Training in Epidemiology 

WHO provided technical cooperation to Thailand in establishing a 
field-oriented course in epidemiology, for which a WHO epidemiologist 
vas assigned in May 1980 for a period of two years. The training 
course started in June 1980 with five trainees. A formal introductory 
course on general epideniology,biostatistice and selected c-nicable 
diseases was given during the first month, with emphasis on the 
epidemiological methods of investigating outbreaks. The participants 
were assigned to the various divisions of the Ministry of Public 
Health, where these epidemiologists-in-training were responsible for 
disease surveillance, outbreak investigations and the development1 
execution of epidemiological research studies. A study tour is being 
arranged for a medical officer to visit the Centre for Disease 
Control, Atlanta, Georgia, USA, in view of the fact that the field 
training programme in Thailand is organized in basically the same way 
as the epidemiological intelligence services course at CDC. The 
second group of five trainees started the programe on 25 May 1981. 

This field-oriented course in epidemiology in Thailand stimulated the 
Indonesian authorities to visit Bangkok to study the various aspects 
of the course and possibilities of adapting it for use in Indonesian 
universities. WHO organized and supported the visit of a group of 
four Indonesian officials to Bangkok in January 1981. It is expected 
that the recommendations of this group will help to establish a 
Master's degree course in epidemiology in Indonesia, with emphasis on 
field training. 

7.5  Training of Auxiliaries and Community 
Health Workers 

The countries of the Region have continued to train various categories 
of health manpower, particularly for the rural areas. Programmes have 
been started for training the trainers, for the preparation of 
relevant health learning materials and visual aids, and for the 
continuing education of vorkers. 

In BANGLADESH, different types of health manpower are being produced 
and used to expand primary health care activities in rural areas 
within the context of HFA strategies. Community health workers at the 
village level will be the focal point for the implementation of 
primary health care, whereas other categories of health manpower will 
be involved in the training, supervision and provision of referral 
services for PHC. The Government continues to train multipurpose 
field-level workers, namely, the family welfare workers and the family 
welfare assistants, whose activities are mainly in the fields of 
family planning and maternal and child health. The Government is now 
planning to integrate the health and family planning prograllmes so 
that a package of the combined services will be delivered to the 
rural population. It has also continued the training of the village 
doctor or "Palli Chikitshak" with the objective of providing one such 
worker to each of the 68 000 villages in the country; already 5000 
such workers have been trained. Voluntary health workers (male) and 



traditional birth attendants (female) have been trained in the six 
primary health care pilot thanas (districts). 

A long-term WHO staff member is in position at the Paramedical 
Institute to assist in training for the health services. Another was 
assigned to help with the training of medical assistants. 

In BURMA,the basic training of community health workers, basic health 
staff, and state/divisional and central level staff was supported 
through WHO subsidies. Comaunity health workers received refresher 
training during the period under review. The field staff of the 
special disease control programmes were given training to convert 
them into multipurpose health workers, to be eventually posted at 
rural health centres. US AID assistance has enabled the rapid 
expansion of the training of community health workers. 

In INDIA, the community health volunteer scheme has continued to be 
implemented and has so far covered 2366 primary health centres and 
almost half the population. 

The training programme under the multipurpose workers' scheme has 
been completed in 183 districts and is in progress in 142 districts. 
Under this programme medical officers of primary health centres, 
extension educators, health assistants and multipurpose health 
workers have been given reorientation training. 

The revised basic training programme for multipurpose health workers 
(female) was developed and implemented in all basic training schools. 

A programme of continuing education for community health volunteers 
was launched through a correspondence course on an experimental basis 
for a limited area. Manuals for community health volunteers, male and 
female multipurpose health workers and health assistants have been 
prepared. Training guides for the trainers of various categories of 
health workers have been prepared and are under print. Training 
materials and aids were developed and supplied to the training 
centres. 

The training programme for various categories was reviewed and 
modified. An integrated programme for medical officers of primary 
health centres has also been developed. 

In INDONESIA, the PKMD (village community development) programme is 
now operating in 12 out of 27 provinces. It is focusing attention on 
training at various levels of the administration and ultimately will 
include the training and utilization of voluntary health workers at 
village level. More than 1000 voluntary health workers have been 
trained. 

The concepts of primary health care are now being incorporated into 
the curriculum of professional and other health workers. Manuals and 
guidelines developed for the voluntary health workers are being 
tested. 



In MALDIVES, the Allied Health Services Training Centre continued to 
produce middle-level and peripheral health manpower consisting of 
cormnunity health workers, family health workers, nurse aides, and 
cornunity health aides. A regular training course was also organized 
for traditional birth attendants ("foolumas") and dispensers. 

The primary health care programme in NEPAL, utilizing ward-level 
health volunteers, is being initiated. The manual for the volunteers 
has been developed and field tested. 

The National Institute of Health Sciences at Kalutara, SRI LANKA, is 
responsible for the training of paramedical workers. WHO has assisted 
the Institute by assigning a consultant, and in organicing workshops 
on teachers training in primary health care and on health management. 
The Institute is also supported by UNICEF, US AID and UNDP. 

In THAILAND, WHO, with the collaboration of UNICEF, has continued to 
assist in the training of village health volunteers and village health 
communicators. 

Health Learning Materials 

In addition to efforts for developing the capabilities of the 
countries in the production, use and evaluation of locally relevant 
health learning materials, WHO has distributed sets of health learn- 
ing materials (REMAHA [Resource educational material for health auxi- 
liaries], source library and student loan libraries) to institutes in 
the Region, for different categories of health workers. 

Health Literature. Library and Information 
Services (HELLIS) Network 

The Health Literature, Library and Information Services (HELLIS) Net- 
work, which was established following the inter-country consultation 
meeting of librarians and administrators from health science institu- 
tions in the Region, has started functioning. National networks have 
been formed and focal points identified in Bangladesh, Burma, India, 
Indonesia, Sri Lanka and Thailand. 

A consultant was assigned to design and prepare a detailed curriculum 
for the Regional Training Programme for Health Science Librarians in 
the HELLIS Network. This curriculum was considered and modified at an 
inter-country consultation meeting of health science librarians in 
December 1980, during which a task force was formed to develop recom- 
mendations for the standardization of procedures for the Network. 

WHO has assisted India, Indonesia and Thailand in holding national 
meetings for the Network. 

The Organization also collaborated with India in strengthening the 
National Medical Library in New Delhi and in organizing training 
courses for library staff in the country. 



7.6 Group Educational Activities 

During the period under review, 116 group educational activities were 
organized, of which 53 were national, 47 were regional and 16 were 
inter-regional (see Annex 4 ) .  These were mainly seminars, workshops, 
conferences, short courses and consultative meetings and were attended 
by a total of 530 participants from the countries of the Region. 
Representatives of other United Nations agencies, staff members from 
WHO Headquarters and field project staff also participated in some of 
these activities. Of the 53 national-level meetings, 36 were supported 
by the respective country WHO budgets and 17 by the inter-country 
budget. 

The subjects covered were primary health care,appropriate technologies 
for health, the Expanded Programme on Imaunieation, nursing, malaria, 
mental health, maternal and child health, environmental health, 
sexually-transmitted diseases, nutrition, medical rehabilitation, 
health economics, planning, traditional medicine and health manpower 
development. A growing number of activities deal with research in 
various priority areas such as tuberculosis, health services research, 
diarrhoea1 diseases, family planning and dengue haemorrhagic fever. 

Special mention should be made of two important meetings, viz.,inter- 
country meetings of the SEAJACMR Sub-comaittee on Research Needs for 
Health for All by the Year 2000, and the Inter-country Meeting on 
Preparation of Health Education Specialists in support of Health for 
All by the Year 2000, as both of them are expected to contribute to 
efforts for achieving HFA goals. 

The following three tables give details of these educational activi- 
ties: 

(a) BREAKDOWN OF INTER-COUNTRY ACTIVITIES (BY TYPE), 
WITH NUMBER OF PARTICIPANTS, HELD DURING 
THE PERIOD 1 JULY 1980 - 30 JUNE 1981 

Malaria Border 

Consultative 

*Sponsored and paid by the host country. 



(b) NUMBER OF COUNTRIES REPRESENTED AND NUMBER OF 
PARTICIPANTS IN INTER-COUNTRY ACTIVITIES, 

1 JULY 1980 - 30 JUNE 1981 
(Total Number of Activities - 40) 

I Total 505 + 25* 

*Participants sponsored and paid by the Government to attend the Border 
Malaria Coordination Meeting - Bangladesh-Burma-India (India being the 
host country). 

(c) BREAKDOWN, BY COUNTRY, OF NATIONAL GROUP EDUCATIONAL ACTIVITIES 
FOR THE PERIOD 1 JULY 1980 - 30 JUNE 1981 

7.7 Fellowships 

During the thirteerrmonth period from 1 b y  1980 to 31 b y  1981, 1079 
fellowships were awarded using various sources of funds: 931 (86.3%) 
from the Regular Budget, 89 (8.22) from LINDP, 37 (3.4%) from UNFPA 



and 22 (2.1%) under inter-regional and other projects funded by WHO 
Headquarters. The WHO fellowships awarded under the Regular Budget 
consisted of: 87 (9%) against the 1979 budget, 662 (71%) against the 
1980 budget, and 182 (20%) against the 1981 budget. 

7.7.1 Implementation 

Under the Regular Budget for the 1980-1981 biennium, a Sum of 
 US$^ 186 500 was ~rovided for fellowships, constituting 22.6% of the 
total budget. For 1980, against a total of 1061 fellowships available, 
824 (77.7%) have been awarded so far, and the balance of 237 (22.3%) 
is expected to be awarded before the end of 1981. The planned fellow- 
ships programme for 1980 will thus be implemented fully. 

UNDP provided ~ ~ $ 4 1 8  087 for fellowships during 1980, forming 8.2% of 
the total UNDP budget for the Region. The number of fellowships 
planned during 1980 was 91, of which 45 (49%) had been awarded by the 
year-end. The balance of 46 (51%) fellowships has been carried over 
to 1981. 

Under UNFPA funds, a total of ~ ~ $ 1 9 9  669 vas provided for fellowships 
during 1980 - 6.9% of the total UNFPA budget for the Region. The 
number of fellowships planned during 1980 was 56, of which 25 (45%) 

, had been awarded by year-end; the remaining 31 (55%) fellowships have 
been carried over to 1981. 

Table (a) shovs that 53% of all fellowships were avarded for study 
within South-East Asia; of the other Regions, the European Region 
received the highest number of fellows, and the Western Pacific also 
received a large number. 

Table (b) shovs that about 58% of the fellows were professional health 
workers such as doctors, nurses and environmental health engineers 
and that 75% of the awards were for males and 25% for females. The 
table also shows the distribution of the fellowships among age groups: 
43% were avarded to candidate6 between the ages of 35 and 44 years. 
Of the fellowships avarded, 245 (23%) were of a duration of one month 
or less, 470 (44%) for up to three months, 151 (14%) for up to six 
months, 177 (16%) for up to twelve months and 36 (3%) for duration 
beyond a year. 

As for placement, 558 (52%) of the fellows were placed for study in 
one country, 173 (16%) were in two countries, 194 (18%) visited three 
countries,ll2 (10%),four countries and 42 (4%) five or more countries. 

Delays in receiving applications continue, however, to hamper imple- 
mentation. For 1981, even as of the end of the first quarter, only 
23% of the applications had been received against the number of 
fellowships planned. Since the time available for handling placements 
during the programme year is thus cut short, many of these fellowships 
may have to be carried over to the next year. Owing to time cons- 
traints, because of completion of the current biennium, there might 
be a considerable bottleneck for the 1982 fellowships programme. Long 
delays in receiving reports for proficiency in English, vhich is 
essential for placement in certain countries, also create problems. 



Zhis problem emphasizes the need for giving early training in English 
to prospective candidates for fellowships, and for governments to 
make advance planning in this regard. 

The cost of fellowships has been rapidly increasing, especially in 
Europe and North America, and in some cases has almost doubled in 
comparison to the cost in the last biennium. This trend is expected 
to continue aiid points to the need for careful selection of host 
countries for fellowships and, again, towards the desirability of 
using regional training facilities and institutions. 

The Regional Office has been constantly striving to improve the 
administrative procedures for the handling of fellowships. It was 
noted that the gap between the receipt of applications and placement 
requests sometimes extended up to four months on account of incomplete 
applications, lack of proper medical certificates, delsys in obtaining 
English proficiency certificates, and incomplete academic documents. 
While the Regional Office continues to try to improve the process, 
governments can certainly help by ensuring that the applications are 
complete in all respects before being forwarded to the Regional 
Office. Graph 2 shows the progress of cumulative percentage delivery 
of fellowships under the Regular Budget. It was noted that 81% of 
awards were issued within one month after receipt of acceptance, 15% 
within two months and 4% after three months or more. 

During the period under review. an average of 69.27% termination 
reports and 36% of utilization reports were received against those 
that were due. An analysis of the 237 utilization reports received 
shows that 97% of the fellows were suitably employed, 52% established 
new services and 73% were imparting knowledge to others. 

In accordance with the reconmendations of the Conference on Regional 
Cooperation in the Implementation of WHO Fellowships Programe, held 
in 1979, study tours are being organized for national officers 
handling the fellowships progranme in order to acquaint them with the 
problems and procedures. The. first group study tour, consisting of 
five participants, was conducted in May 1981. %o more such study 
tours will be organized later in 1981. 

7.7.2 Regionalization 

The increasing trend towards regionalization of the fellowships 
programe has been maintained. The figures for the previous four 
years are presented in Table (c). 

7.7.3 Subjects of Fellowships 

Table (d) shows the distribution of the fellowships awarded, by 
country and by subject. 

7.7.4 Fellows from Other Regions 

During the period under review, placements in this region were arrang- 
ed for 101 fellows from the following 22 countrie8 and territories 
outside South-East Asia: Afghanistan, Canada, Egypt, Ethiopia, Fiji, 



Figure 2 

WHO FELLOWSHIP PROGRAMME (REGULAR BUDGET) 
CWLATIVE PERCENTAGE DELIVERY. 1980 

(By stages of operat ion)  

Sta tus  o f :  

0----o a p p l i c a t i o n s  rece ived - placements requested - placements accepted - awards issued 



I r a q ,  Japan,  Republic of  Korea, Kuwait, Malaysia ,  M a u r i t i u s ,  New 
Zealand,  Papua New Guinea, P h i l i p p i n e s ,  Saudi Arabia ,  Singapore ,  
Somalia,  Western Samoa, Sudan, Viet Nam, Yemen and Zambia. The 
f i g u r e s  f o r  t h e  previous  y e a r  were: 68 f e l l o w s  from 18 c o u n t r i e s .  

DISTRIBUTION OF FELLOWSHIPS 
(1 May 1980 - 31 May 1981) 

( a )  By Budget and by Region - Analysis  o f  1079 f e l l o w s h i p s  

( b )  By Type, Sex, Age and Durat ion 

Region where 
t r a i n e d  

South-East Asia 

Western P a c i f i c  

Europe 

USA 

A f r i c a  and E a s t e r n  
Medi ter ranean 

T o t a l  

- 

Percen t -  
age 

5 3 

10 

2 7 

9 

I 

Source o f  Funds 

Type 

WHO Regular 
Budget 

472 

10 2 

275 

7 5 

7 

931 

5 P e  

Profes-  
s i o n a l  

Others 

. 

No. 
( % )  

628 
(55%) 

451 
(42%) 

Sex 

UNDP 

61 

1 

20 

5 

- 

8 7 

Sex 

Male 

Female 

Age 

No. 
(%)  

806 
(75%)  

273 
(25%)  

UNFPA 

2 1 

3 

2 

13 

- 

39 

Age 

Under 25 

26-34 

35-44 

45-54 

5 5+ 

Not known 

Durat ion 

No. 
( 4 )  

14 
(1%)  

246 
(23%) 

464 
(43%) 

302 
(28%) 

41 
( 4 % )  

12 
(1%) 

Durat ion 

Under 1 month 

Up t o  3 months 

Up t o  6 months 

Up t o  12 months 

Above 12 months 

HQ and 
o t h e r s  

20 

2 

- 
- 

- 

22 

No. 
(%)  

245 
(23%) 

470 
(44%) 

151 
(14%) 

177 
(16%) 

36 
(3%)  

To ta l  

5 74 

109 

297 

9 3 

7 

1079 
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(c) Regionalization of Fellowships 

(d) Fellowships Awarded (Under All Budgets), By Subject 
of Study and Country of Origin of the Fellow 

(1 May 1980 - 31 May 1981) 

Calendar 
year 

1977 

1978 

19 79 

1980 

Number of fellowships 
awarded 

5 78 

676 

591 

1 005 

Number of regional 
fellowships awarded 

196 (34%) 

299 (44%) 

280 (47%) 

544 (57%) 

Group Subject 
No. 

1. Public Health 
Administration 

2. Environmental 
Health 

3. Nursing 

4. Maternal and 
Child Health 

5. Communicable 
Diseases and 
Laboratory 
Services 

6. Clinical 
Medicine 

7. Basic Medical 
Sciences and 
Education 

8 Others 

Total 

BHU 

- 

- 

- 

- 

- 

3 

3 

BAN 

13 

15 

- 

37 

13 

17 

114 

BUR 

21 

3 

5 - - -  

8 

28 

1 

1 4 - 4 7  

16 

81 

DPRK 

7 

3 

- 

- 

- 

- 

30 

IN0 

44 

3 2 1 0  

5 2 2  

12 

51 

1 

31 

176 

IND 

17 

43 

49 

15 

27 

196 

MAL 

8 

2 

- 

- 

4 

1 

1 

18 

MON 

5 

- 

2 

8 

3 

8 5 2 4 1 3 9 2 0  

7 

30 

NEP 

14 

1 8  

8 

17 

37 

12 

15 

124 

SRL 

28 

2 

21 

10 

27 

109 

THA 

78 

7 1 4  

5 1 3  

6 

14 

20 

33 

198 

Total 

235 

95 

58 

90 

252 

86 

177 

1079 

% 

- 

22 

9 

5.3 

8.3 

23 

8 

8 6 8  

16.4 



7.8 Regional Office Library 

During the period 1 July 1980 - 30 June 1981, the Regional Office 
Library received 7933 books, pamphlets, WHO publications, current 
periodicals and reports; 2393 persons (1963 WHO staff and 430 others) 
visited the Library and 5141 books and periodicals were issued on 
loan to Regional Office and field staff as well as on interlibrary 
loans. Photocopies of 1125 pages were supplied. For references 
needed by the Regional Office. field staff and Headquarters, 64 loan 
requests were sent to local libraries. Reference material was 
supplied in connexion with various seminars and meetings held in the 
Regional Office and outside. 

The Library, which is the UEDLINE Coordinating Station for South-East 
Asia, continued to provide, free of cost, WEDLINE searches requested 
by Member countries. It scrutinized the requests and obtained print- 
outs for searchable requests from the National Library of Medicine, 
Bethesda, Maryland, USA, under a special agreement. Photocopies of 
references not available in countries were also provided to them, 
free of cost, from sources in Delhi, in WHO Headquarters and in the 
United States of America. 

As part of the development of the Health Literature, Library and 
Information Services Network in the Region, the Library actively 
participated in both national and regional group educational 
activities on the subject. 

It is proposed to bring out, by the end of 1981, an experimental 
issue of the Regional Health Literature Index for South-East Asia. 

Three Student Loan Libraries were established in 1980-81. 

The Regional ..Office Librarian visited Mongolia in June 1981 to assist 
the Government in planning a Republican Reference Medical Library and 
to discuss other related matters. 

8. RESEARCH PROMOTION AM) DEVELOPMENT 

The South-East Asia Advisory Cormittee on Medical Research 
(SEA/ACMR), established in 1976, has continued to function as an 
advisory body to the Regional Director on the implementation of the 
Regional Research Programme. 

Through various study groups and consultative meetings, detailed 
plans for research have been developed in the six priority areas 
identified by the SEA/ACMR at its first session in 1976. The 
activities are being implemented by the Regional Office, and their 
current status is as follows: 

In the field of research on health services delivery, twelve studies 
are currently in operation, the results of which will be useful in 
improving the health care programmes in the respective countries as 
well as in formulating a regional plan which could be adapted to suit 
varying national conditions and requirements. National and inter- 
country meetings have been organized to promote the health service 


